PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, May 19, 2009
Town Hall Mayflower Room

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, May 19, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at Town Hall in the Mayflower Room. 

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman 

David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

John T. Mahoney, Jr.

William P. Hallisey, Jr.

Melissa Arrighi, Acting Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m., and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Town Manager’s Report

DPW Day – Acting Town Manager Melissa Arrighi reminded the Board and the public that Plymouth’s Department of Public Works (“DPW”) will hold its annual Public Works Day event on Thursday, May 21, 2009 from 10:00 – 2:00 p.m. at the Plymouth Public Library.    

Parking Fund Fee – Ms. Arrighi announced that Lee Hartmann, the Town’s Director of Planning & Development, has volunteered to work with a group of interested residents and business owners to talk about the Town’s Parking Fund Fee in response to a recent issue brought forth by a small business that wished to move to an alternate location within Plymouth’s downtown.   Ms. Arrighi suggested that the Selectmen endorse this offer and include in its directive to review the Parking Fund Fee a request that the final recommendation include the ability for businesses to transfer parking spots from location to location. 

Residential Fire Sprinkler Demonstration – Ms. Arrighi noted an invitation presented to the Selectmen from the Plymouth Fire Department to attend a ‘live fire’ demonstration illustrating the effectiveness of a residential fire sprinkler system.   The demonstration, she noted, will take place on Tuesday, May 26, 2009 at 2:00 p.m. at the Fire Department Headquarters.  

Fire Tragedy – Ms. Arrighi regrettably reported that Plymouth resident Alice Langley of Lydia Drive died in her home during the previous week as a result of a house fire.  The Fire Department, she explained, wished to make note that Ms. Langley was the fourth Plymouth senior citizen to die as a result of a house fire since February of this year.  Firefighters and investigators were unable to find any remnants of working smoke or carbon monoxide detectors in the home, she pointed out, the same conditions that were found at the previous tragic house fires.   Ms. Arrighi discussed some of the ways in which the Town plans to conduct outreach to seniors about the importance of fire prevention and the proper maintenance of warning devices. 
Licenses

No license applications were submitted for this meeting.

Administrative Notes
Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the minutes of the March 3, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting.   Voted 4-0-1, approved, with an abstention from Selectman Hallisey, who was not a member of the Board at the time of this meeting.

Town Manager Search Consulting Services – The Board approved the contract with the University of Massachusetts – Boston Edward J. Collins, Jr. Center for Public Management, for the recruitment of a Town Manager at the cost of $7,500 with expenses not to exceed $1,000.  The Board further authorized the Chairman, Richard J. Quintal, Jr. to sign and execute the contract.  On a motion by Selectman Mahoney, seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti, the Board voted to cap advertising expenses for the Town Manager Search at $1,000.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Lease Agreement with East Bay Grille – The Board approved and executed the Lease Amendment between the Town of Plymouth (as lessor) and East Bay Grill, Inc. (as lessee). 

Wild Animal Permit – The Board granted a Wild Animal Permit pursuant to Chapter 23, Article IV of the Town of Plymouth Bylaws to Cathy Rhear of 96 Sandy Beach Road for her Pit Bull (female – 1 year old).

Voting Registrar – The Board re-appointed Gean C. Richards as a Voting Registrar (Republican), for a term effective through March 31, 2012.  

Public Comment

Gene Lane referred to the discussions held during recent Selectmen’s meetings with regard to private roads.  He cited Article 2 of the Annual Town Meeting of April 1976 and reiterated his contention that the Town has the ability to make significant repairs to private ways.
Vice Chairman Malaguti responded that the Town was informed by its legal counsel that it cannot perform work on private roads without special permission from the State Legislature.  
Ms. Arrighi clarified that the Town can only make temporary or emergency repairs to private roads.  Beyond that, she said, the Town cannot fund anything more permanent without special legislation.  Residents could choose to put forth petitioned articles for acceptance or repair of their roads to Town Meeting, she said, but passage of Article 18 would eliminate the need for residents to go through this process road-by-road.
Betsy Hall of West Long Pond Road asked if there was some confusion between the use of Chapter 90 funds and the use of Town funds with regards to the legal ruling.  Vice Chairman Malaguti confirmed that Town Counsel has not confused the two.

Ed Rehill praised the consistent communication between the Police Department and residents of Manomet that has made a difference in the quality of the summers at White Horse Beach.  Mr. Rehill noted his belief, however, that there are other issues like parking and signage, etc. that still need to be addressed along the White Horse Beach corridor.

Updates to Fee Schedules

Ms. Arrighi explained that, each year, Department Heads look through their fee schedules to determine if each fee amount is in-line with the actual cost to provide the service.  The Town also compares its fees to those in similar communities, she added, to ascertain whether they are above or below the average amount.   Ms. Arrighi noted that she and the Finance Director have reviewed and recommended approval of the proposed fees brought forth by the Health Department, Clerk’s Office, and Inspectional Services Department.

Board of Health

Health Director Susan Merrifield presented her proposal to increase the Mobile Home Park Excise Fee.   As stipulated by State regulations, she explained, the excise fee per home cannot be less than $6 or more than $12 per unit, but in consideration of the fact that most of the residents who own mobile homes are elderly, the Town has maintained its fee at the $6 minimum for years.  Ms. Merrifield said that, after review of a survey of towns and cities throughout the State revealed that most municipalities charge the maximum $12 per unit, the Board of Health voted to increase the per unit fee by $2 each year on the following schedule:

· July 1, 2009 - $8 per home
· July 1, 2010 - $10 per home
· July 1, 2011 - $12 per home

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved the schedule of $2 increases to the Mobile Home Park Excise Fee as recommended by the Board of Health.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Clerk’s Office
Town Clerk Larry Pizer reviewed a list of fees to which he proposed an increase and provided a brief explanation and comparison with other communities for each:

· Certified Copies of Vital Records (Births, Deaths, & Marriages)
increase $10 to   $15
· Corrections to Vital Records (Births, Deaths, & Marriages) 
increase $25 to   $50
· Filing of Marriage Intention 
increase $25 to   $40
· Business Certificate 
increase $20 to   $40

· Voter or Residence List (Paper Copy)
increase $40 to $150

· Certified Copies of Zoning & Town Meeting Documents
increase   $2 to   $10

· Lottery & Raffle Permit 
increase $10 to   $20

Mr. Pizer explained that, as a hospital community, Plymouth processes far more records through its Clerks’ Office than most of its neighboring communities, with most of the record requests coming from residents of other towns.  With regards to the significant increase proposed for paper copies of the Voter or Residence List, Mr. Pizer explained that citizens can now obtain a Voter or Residence List on compact disc for only $10, as opposed to the paper copy, which consumes much paper and creates disruption in the operations of the office while it holds up the printer.   These increases, if approved, are estimated to generate approximately $25,000 in revenue, he noted. 
Selectman Machado questioned and expressed opposition to the increase in the fee for Birth Certificates.  Mr. Pizer provided further detail on the work involved in organizing and maintaining birth records.
A brief discussion ensued between the Selectmen and Mr. Pizer with regard to the fee increases proposed for Vital Records and Voter/Residence Records.  In response to a question from Chairman Quintal, Ms. Arrighi confirmed that the Town could choose to charge a separate fee for birth records for out-of-town residents but only if it could prove that the service required more work.
Selectman Machado made a motion to approve all Clerk’s Office fee increases, as outlined by the Town Clerk, with the exception of Birth Certificates, which will remain at $10.  Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded the motion, and the Board voted 5-0-0 in favor.
Inspectional Services

Paul McAuliffe, Director of Inspectional Services, reviewed a list of proposed fee increases and explained that most of the changes relate to the way in which the department calculates square footage costs.  In addition to the changes he has suggested, Mr. McAuliffe said, he has proposed the creation of a fee structure for communication and wind energy towers, based on similar fee structures in other towns like Falmouth.
New Fees Proposed:

(continued on next page)
Residential

New Residential Constr.
square ft. x $70 (raised from $60) x $10 per $1,000 =Fee 
Min. Fee: $200 

Residential Additions
square ft. x $60 (raised from $50) x $10 per $1,000 =Fee
Min. Fee: $  90

Reinstatement Permit
square ft. x $40 x $10 per $1,000 =Fee
Min. Fee: $150 (raised from $75)

Inground Swimming Pool
$80 (raised from $60)

Late Filing Fee

$500 (raised from $300) 
Zoning Permit

$25 (raised from $20) 
Commercial & Industrial

New Commercial Constr.
square ft. x $65 (raised from $60) x $10 per $1,000 =Fee 
Min. Fee: $225

Commercial Alterations
square ft. x $50 (raised from $45) x $10 per $1,000 =Fee 
Min. Fee: $175
Industrial Alterations
square ft. x $50 (raised from $40) x $10 per $1,000 =Fee 
Min. Fee: $175

Windows

$100 (raised from $75)

Pools


$200 (raised from $100)

Foundation/Shell Combo
square ft. x $50 (raised from $30) x $10 per $1,000 =Fee

Fit-out of Existing Build.
square ft. x $50 (raised from $45) x $10 per $1,000 =Fee

Temp. Meteorolog. Tower
$250
Communications Tower
height x $500 x $10 per $1,000 =Fee


Min. Fee: $250

Wind Energy Private Use
$250

Wind Energy Any Use
max kw x $150 x $10 per $1,000 =Fee


Min. Fee: $500

Late Filing Fee

$500 (raised from $300) 

Zoning Permit

$25 (raised from $20) 

Mr. McAuliffe responded to questions from the Selectmen regarding a consistent schedule for fee increases and the new fee structure for wind turbines and communications towers.  Ms. Arrighi noted that municipalities must base their fees on actual, justifiable costs, rather than institute automatic, percentage-based increases each year.  Chairman Quintal recommended that Mr. McAuliffe revisit his fee schedule each year so that incremental increases are made as necessary.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to approve the proposed changes to Building Construction fees as outlined by the Director of Inspectional Services.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Annual Town Meeting – Article 18 

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds or borrow a sum of money for the purpose of preparing road layout or improvement plans and conducting studies associated therewith; and further, to authorize the Board of Selectmen to seek special legislation for the purpose of implementing a road improvement program for private roads whereby all costs associated therewith, including costs of preparing road layout or improvement plans and conducting related studies, may be assessed to abutters as betterments, provided, however, that the General Court to make clerical or editorial changes of form only to the bill, unless the Board of Selectmen approves amendments to the bill before enactment by the General Court, and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to approve amendments which shall be within the scope of the general public objectives of this petition, or take any other action relative thereto.  

BOARD OF SELECTMEN 

Ms. Arrighi noted that the Board had chosen to table its decision on Article 18 relative to private road improvements in order to give Selectman Hallisey an opportunity to provide further information.

The Selectmen discussed the article and speculated whether there was ample information available on which to base a decision.  Chairman Quintal suggested that Article 18 be postponed until the Fall.  Selectman Machado questioned the legal impact of Article 18 and recommended that the Board take no action on the article.   Vice Chairman Malaguti reiterated the scope of Article 18, noting that it will give the Town the ability to spend funds on unaccepted ways.  Selectman Hallisey expressed concerns about the potential legal ramifications from implementing a betterment process for private roadway improvements.
Chairman Quintal opened the discussion to public comment.
Leighton Price, member of the Roads Advisory Committee, discussed the 2006 Town Meeting vote relative to private and gravel roads and the vote percentage required to initiate a betterment process.   The Town’s current bylaws, he stated, only allow temporary, emergency repairs to private ways.  Mr. Price explained that Article 18 will simply provide the Town with a mechanism to make non-temporary improvements to private ways, regardless of how those improvements will be funded.  

Gene Lane restated his comments during public comment that the Town does not need Article 18 to make basic improvements to private roads, because, in his estimation, the Town’s current bylaws already provide the Selectmen with that power.   If this is not the case, he said, then Town Counsel should update and remove all vagueness from Plymouth’s bylaws and have Town Meeting vote to approve those changes.

Vice Chairman Malaguti reiterated that Town Counsel has provided a legal opinion that the Town cannot legally expend public funds on private ways without filing for permission from the State legislature via Article 18.   There are many residents who want considerable work done on their private roads, he said, and postponement of Article 18 will only delay these requests.
In response to a question from Selectman Mahoney, Ms. Arrighi explained the process that will be followed if Article 18 is approved by Town Meeting.   The Town must file the legislation with the State, she said, and during the six to eight month process during which the State will review and (potentially) approve the legislation, the Selectmen can determine and finalize a betterment policy and process.
Paul Hapgood discussed the issue of snowplowing on private ways that came before the voters some years ago and echoed statements made by Mr. Price and Vice Chairman Malaguti that Article 18 will give the Town authorization to expend public funds on private ways; it does not establish nor determine the betterment process, he noted, which falls under the jurisdiction of the Selectmen. 
Frank Paoluccio asserted his belief that all homeowners / taxpayers should be entitled to roadway repairs without the assessment of betterments, regardless of where their road is located.  

Ms. Arrighi again referred to Town Counsel’s legal opinion regarding the use of public funds on private ways.  Vice Chairman Malaguti suggested that Ms. Arrighi obtain the official legal ruling from Town Counsel for the Board’s review.
Matt Muratore, 1st Vice Chairman of the Advisory & Finance Committee, noted that members of his committee had similar questions and debates during their review of Article 18.   Mr. Muratore sought to clarify, however, that Article 18 is not the betterment policy, but rather the means by which the Town can obtain the legal ability to conduct work on private roads.

Robert Alford discussed the efforts of his neighborhood association to improve its roads over the years, and he expressed his belief that homeowners of property on private roads should be entitled to the same services as those on public roads.  He advocated for the withdrawal of Article 18 and the dismissal of the proposal for a betterment policy.

Betsy Hall, Town Meeting Member from Precinct 12, expressed concerns about voting on Article 18 when it includes language indicating that roadway improvements “may be assessed to abutters as betterments” with no clear picture of what the betterment criteria might be and no guarantee that the Town will accept the road after the improvements are complete.   Ms. Hall speculated that there are more questions to be answered before Article 18 can go forth. 
Gerald Robillard urged the Selectmen and Town Meeting members to differentiate between the betterment policy and the legislation requested via Article 18.   There are many residents who want their private roads paved, not just maintained, he said, and the Town must approve Article 18 in order to move forward with satisfying these demands.

Vice Chairman Malaguti ventured to make a motion to recommend Article 18, but chose to withdraw the motion in order to first obtain the official legal ruling from Town Counsel.   The Board discussed postponement of Article 18 until after the document containing the legal ruling is presented for the Board’s review.   

Ms. Arrighi again emphasized the intent of Article 18 and reiterated that the article does not define or establish a betterment policy.  Article 18 will give the Town the comprehensive ability to expend funds for work that is beyond temporary or emergency on any private road, she said, making the process more efficient than the current mechanism through which residents can petition Town Meeting, road-by-road.  Ms. Arrighi expressed confidence that Town Counsel’s ruling will clearly define the Town’s powers and the need to petition the legislature for the ability to expend public funds on private roads.
Vice Chairman Malaguti made another motion to recommend Article 18 to the Annual Town Meeting, subject to review of the forthcoming legal opinion from Town Counsel.   Selectman Mahoney seconded the motion and the Board voted 3-2-0 in favor, with Selectman Machado and Selectman Hallisey casting the opposing votes.  
FY2010 Budget – Finance & Advisory Recommendations

Ms. Arrighi referred to the memorandum she provided to the Board, dated May 12, 2009, in which she outlined the changes the Advisory & Finance Committee (“FinCom”) voted to make to the FY2010 budget.  The Selectmen and FinCom have typically gone to Town Meeting with a unified recommendation on the budget, she noted, but the Board can (a) choose to accept those changes made by FinCom, (b) take no action and maintain its original recommendation, or (c) offer its own further amendments.  

The Board discussed several of the thirteen changes to the FY2010 budget recommended by the FinCom, starting with the recommendation to reduce the Procurement line item by eliminating the assignment of Town cell phones for Selectmen.  Both Selectman Machado and Selectman Mahoney voiced objection to using their personal cell phones for the numerous calls that must be made and received as part of the job of being an elected official.   Vice Chairman Malaguti acknowledged the pressures to reduce the budget wherever possible but noted his belief that, at the least, the Chairman of the Board should be provided a cell phone. 
Mathew Muratore, 1st Vice Chairman of the FinCom, was on-hand to respond to the Selectmen’s questions or comments regarding the FinCom’s budget recommendations.  He noted that he would bring the Selectmen’s concerns about the elimination of Town-provided cell phones back to his committee.

Discussion turned briefly to pension reform and the FinCom’s proposal to reduce the stipends for Selectmen (both for the Chairman and for the other members) by $500 each.   Mr. Muratore proposed the $500 reduction as a gesture that the Board could make to show employees and residents that they, too, must share in the sacrifices necessitated by the economic crisis.  

Ms. Arrighi pointed the Board’s attention to other items on the FinCom’s list and invited Department and Division Heads to discuss how these reductions would impact their budgets.

David Stone, Director of the Veterans’ Services Department, addressed the FinCom’s recommendation to reduce several line items within the Veterans’ Services budget and emphasized the importance of the Holidays and Remembrances line item to the Memorial Day and Veterans Day events.

Dinah O’Brien, Director of Community Resources and Director of the Plymouth Public Library, discussed the proposal to reduce the Public Supplies line item from the Library budget.  This line item, she said, provides replenishment of the Library’s public consumables supplies like toner (for printers), pencils, and crayons, etc.  Ms. O’Brien explained that many citizens use the library’s printers to print items like résumés and research documents, and, with the reduction in library hours, this is another important service that would be taken away from library patrons if the FinCom’s recommendation is accepted.

Ms. Arrighi noted that the cell phones, Veterans’ Services expenses, and Library expenditures were items recommended for reduction by the FinCom that staff felt were important to retain.  The Board posed questions and discussed several of the budget recommendations.  Mr. Stone provided further information on the Veterans’ Services budget and shared information on the upcoming Memorial Day parade event.
Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to amend the FinCom’s budget recommendations pertaining to cell phones for the Selectman, the Veterans’ Services budget (Holidays and Remembrances), and the Library budget (Public Supplies).  [Note: this vote would essentially reinstate those items back into the FY2010 budget recommendation.]  Selectman Machado seconded the motion and the Board voted 5-0-0 in favor.
Selectmen – Committee Designees

The Selectmen reviewed a list of those committees and organizations upon which a member of the Board serves.  With a change in the membership of the Board resulting from the May 9th election, the Board discussed and made decisions upon new assignments.
On a motion by Selectman Mahoney, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to designate Vice Chairman Malaguti as its representative on the Regional Casino Consortium.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

On a motion by Selectman Mahoney, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to designate Selectman Hallisey as its representative on the Plymouth County Advisory Board.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

On a motion by Selectman Hallisey, seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti, the Board voted to designate Selectman Mahoney as its representative on the 400th Anniversary Committee.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

The Board then held a brief discussion on those committees that were inactive and, thus, eligible for dissolution.  
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to dissolve the Plymouth Rock Studios Citizens Advisory Committee.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Old Business Letters New Business (continued on next page)
Old Business Letters New Business
Old Business
89 Court Street – Selectman Machado inquired about the progress on the leasing of 89 Court Street.  Ms. Arrighi responded that the Town is nearing the completion of a lease agreement with the New Hope Chapel.

Clean Water Grants – Selectman Machado inquired if the Acting DPW Director was pursuing Clean Water Grants for the expansion of the Town’s wastewater system to the Billington Sea and Micajah Pond areas.  Ms. Arrighi responded in the affirmative.

Infrastructure Investment Incentive (“I-Cubed”) Funding – Selectman Mahoney inquired for a status update on Plymouth Rock Studios’ application for the State’s Infrastructure Investment Incentive (“I-Cubed”) funding program.   Ms. Arrighi noted that Plymouth Rock Studios (“PRS”) is still waiting on an answer from the State.  If the State does not respond in time for PRS to bring the I-Cubed funding forth to Town Meeting on June 1, 2009, Ms. Arrighi explained, Town Meeting may need to temporarily recess its meeting until June 15, 2009. 
Letters

First Baptist Church 200th Anniversary Celebration – Vice Chairman Malaguti acknowledged an invitation sent to the Board from the First Baptist Church of Plymouth for the church’s 200th Anniversary Celebration.

Dates of Upcoming Regional Meetings – Vice Chairman Malaguti asked staff for the dates of the next meetings of the Regional Casino Taskforce / Consortium and the Plymouth County Advisory Board.

New Business

Memorial Day Parade – Chairman Quintal asked Ms. Arrighi to ensure that the DPW has everything prepared for the Memorial Day Parade Event.  Ms. Arrighi noted that the DPW is doing its best without the option of overtime, due to budget constraints.

Crosswalk Painting – Chairman Quintal noted that many of the Town’s crosswalks are in need of new paint, especially those near the schools.  Selectman Machado responded that the Highway Department typically re-paints the crosswalks during the month of August.

FY2010 Goals – Chairman Quintal asked that each member of the Board to make a list of his goals and concerns for the upcoming year, for discussion after Town Meeting.

Executive Session

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to adjourn the public portion of its meeting and enter executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraphs 3 (Litigation) and 6 (Value of Real Property).   By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Mahoney – yes, Hallisey – yes, Quintal – yes.  

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session following the conclusion of executive session.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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